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The Yakima Indian Nation, by formal letter, has raised serious
questions about a public hearing being set before time for
completion of the review of the Draft Environmental Assessment was
completed. We also protested that the Washington state meetings
should not be limited to out-of-the-way areas like Richland and
Olympia. Although we have not even received the courtesy of a
reply to our letter, we understand that this reasonable request
together with a request for more time, though justified and
supported by project justification, has been denied by the
Director of the Office of Civilian Waste Management. We also see
that the Governor of this state and the legislators requesting
time have likewise been stiffed.

I,

To us this is clear indication that those in Washington, D.C.
offices of the Department of Energy do not want to follow the
Nuclear Waste Policy Act and secure public confidence. p

The Yakima Indian Nation's first contact with the Nuclear Waste
Policy Act ("Act") was during its enactment. Representatives
attended and testified on parent legislation. After the Act
became law on January 7, 1983, the Yakima Indian Nation petitioned
the Secretary of Interior for status as an 'affected Indian tribe"
under Section 2 of the Act. This petition was filed on March 8,
1983. By March 30, 1983, the Secretary of Interior had found that
Ahis Section 2 petition had been filed by appropriate governmental

< C .ficials and-that possessory or usage treaty rights of the Yakima
Indian Nation would be affected by a permanent repository on the
Hanford Reservation and that such effects would be both
substantial and adverse to the Yakima Indian Nation and its
members.

The Hanford Reservation is located in the eastern portion of the
area ceded by the Yakima Indian Nation to the United States of
America by treaty in 1855. That ceded portion of the Yakima
Indian Nation's originally owned lands constitutes 25.4% of the
now state of Washington. In ceding this over ten million acres by
treaty, the Yakima Nation reserved the Yakima Indian Reservation
of over one million three hundred thousand acres for their
exclusive use and benefit. The Treaty with the Yakimas (12 Stat.
951) also reserved for the Yakima Nation gathering, pasturing,
hunting and fishing rights in the ceded area outside of the Yakima
Indian Reservation. These possessory and usage rights exist in
the area designated as the Hanford Reservation.
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I.a

On areas ceded by other tribes to the east and to the south of the
Yai�ima ceded. area, these other tribes have reserved like
possessory and usage treaty rights. They also possess--as does
tThe Yakima Nation--treaty-guaranteed rights to take fish and to
have fish runs environmentally protected at all usual and
accustomed places used by these Indians at the time of their
respective treaties. These usual and accustomed places exist in
the Columbia both at, above and below the Hanford Reach. This
treaty-guaranteed Columbia River fishery is extensive and has
great economic, social, cultural and religious importance to these
tribes reserving these fishing rights.

In addition to the Yakima Indian Nation, both the Nez Perce Tribe
of Idaho and the Umatilla Tribes of Oregon have been found by the
Secretary of Interior to have their possessory and usage rights
substantially and adversely affected by the location of a
repository at the Hanford site. The Yakima Indian Reservation is
45.2% of the County of Yakima and 11.1% of the adjoining County of
Klickitat in the state of Washington. This area explicitly
reserved by treaty for the exclusive use and benefit of the Yakima
Nation, is very near the Hanford Reservation. Only thirteen miles
separate the western Hanford boundary from the eastern Yakima
Reservation boundary. While the prevailing winds are from the
west tQ the east and the Yakimas are therefore not in as much
jeopardy from aIrborne radionuclides as the Nez Perce, the actual
ash fallout from Mount St. Helens on two minor eruptions when the
wind was blowing to the west indicates that the Yakima Nation can
take little comfort in the word "prevailing.

Under present evidence the Yakima Indian Nation has serious
concerns about groundwater and other contamination within the
Hanford Reservation. Geological and chemical review indicate that
the Hanford site is not suitable for a repository. Indeed the
situation is already quite serious. Documentation shows the
movement of Hanford related radionuclides in the unconfined
aquifer and also by vertical percolation both above and below the
level of the Columbia River along the 41-mile shoreline of the
Hanford Reservation. These documented high levels of tritium,
together with strontium-90 analyses, Iodine-129 analyses aznd
gross beta analyses indicate a present impact on the
treaty-reserved and guaranteed fish runs of the Yakima Indian
Nation and other affected Indian tribes.

The Hanford Reservation already has a large temporary storage of
high level and other nuclear waste, an operating dual purpose
reactor, a nuclear generator, a breeder reactor, eight abandoned
reactors, a low level nuclear waste repository and other programs.
Admittedly the use of this site for such projects is the reason
for Hanfordts pre-Act selection. This reason ignores the
unfairness of the burden of this national problem being unevenly
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distributed. Likewise it disregards health and safety risks that
would accumulate on the Hanford Reservation with the addition of a
repository. To ignore the cumulative risk from present status
,.defies all logic.
p

Title to the lands within the Hanford Reservation was acquired by
the United States from titleholders in the 1940's under the War
Powers Act. The usage rights of the Yakima Indian Nation still
remain. Also remaining is the question of using lands, taken for
national security purposes, for private utility use. The Yakima
Nation does not take second place to any group in its concern
about the security of the United States. However, examination of
some basic principles needs to be made as regards to the way that
departments of the federal government have responded to that trust
and .the trust of many other responsible citizens of the United
States.

Let us first look at whether government will, without our
insistance, let us know about the danger and any damage. Being
that it is my discipline, I would like to relate what a federal
judge found as a matter of fact regarding the truthfulness of the
government in this field. This judge found that the federal
government had not only failed to inform the public, but had
fraudulently deceived the Court which had believed the government
in a case regarding nuclear fallout. Bullock v. United States, 95
FRD 123 (D.C. Utah, 1982)

Last month an incident happened that makes the previously found
judicial determination most disturbing. We have just had another
incident at the PUREX plant at Hanfbrd. As an interested person
you try to find out what is going on. There have been several
incidents. Perhaps the best documented is one about eleven months
ago. On January 25, 1984 plant operators shut the facility down
when detected alpha emissions were going up the stack at levels
both higher than expected and higher than internal controls were
showing. However this was classified by the operator as an
emisBion, not a leak, even though it exceeded expected parameters.
The way to correct this situation is just to redefine the
parameters to accommodate the January 25 emissions.

Last month there was a public announcement that amonium nitrate
and ruthenium 106 have been released above expected parameters
and the plant is shut down. The confidence level of the Yakima
Indian Nation is not high.

Further, the Yakima members have some real concern about the
permissible dose of emissions into both air and water. The
radionuclides in both the air and the water can have a great
effect on the Yakimas. First, the members of the Yakima Indian
Nation remain in this area longer than members of the dominant
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society who tend to move more often. Secondly, the members of the
Yakima Indian Nation consume more of the natural foods and
particularly more fish from the Columbia River than the dominant
-society. The Yakima Indian Nation has great concern because
'radioactive isotopes end up in the food chains in higher
concentrations.. The difference in the conclusions of the
governmental monitors and private monitors as to the level of
contamination is marked--an area in which the Yakima Nation has a
preemptory interest. When we hear Karl Z. Morgan, a former head
of the International Commission on Radiological Protection, whom
we hear called the "father of health physics" tell us that
radiation risks are greater than we used to consider the�n and know
that he is urging both NRC and EPA to re-evaluate and reject
relaxed allowances, it doesn't give the Yakima Indian Nation a lot
of confidence that its interests are being adequately protected.

On December 20, 1984, the Secretary of Energy released draft
enviormental assessments on nine potentially acceptable sites.
Chapter 7 of all these nine draft EA's make a preliminary
determination that the Hanford site will be nominated for, and is
one of the three preferred sites to be recommended to the.
President for site characterization pursuant to Section 113 of the
Act. Likewise, Yucca Mountain in Nevada has also been designated
as a potential and preferred site.

The Yakima Indian Nation and the States of Washington and Nevada
find themselves in similar circumstances. In the area of the
potential repository sites, the federal government has been and is
engaged in nuclear activites for the armed forces. Though Yucca
Mountain is not within a nuclear reservation principally dedicated
to such activity as is the case regarding the Hanford site, the
potential Yucca Mountain site is contiguous with such a defense
dedicated reservation. Secondly, the Yakima Indian Nation, the
State of Washington and the State of *Nevada have all requested and
sought to obtain funding and/or funding authorization to study the
cumulative health and safety effects of this nuclear military
activity in the areas of the potential sites and also to seek
limited independent data. These requests have been denied.
Likewise by internally generated rules promulgated without
following rulemaking procedure the Department of Energy's Internal
General Guidelines for Implementing Financial Assistance for
Repository Programs under Sections 116 and 118 of the Nuclear
Waste Policy Act prohibit financial assistance for said purposes.

This action on the part of the Department of Energy is in complete
and total defiance of both Sections 111 and 112 of the Act.

It has been accepted since the early 1950's that a permanent
solution to the problem of radioactive wastes must some day be
found. For thirty years, proposals have ranged from .ejecting
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high-level readioactive waste into outer space to burying it in a
deep ocean trench. In many circles the debate still continues;
but by the enacting of the Nuclear Waste Policy Act, Congress and
the Administration determined that the political and institutional
tissues were resolved in favor ofa geological repository for
high-level radioactive waste. In so resolving these issues, the
Act not only addressed the disposal of spent nuclear fuel from
nuclear reactors but from other sources as well.

The Act likewise recognized that theprevious thirty years of
federal efforts have been inadequate and determined that affected
Indian tribes and states within whose boundaries the potentially
acceptable sites were located were to be virtually partners with
the federal government in the planning and development of the
repositories. Such participation was to exist from the time that
a potentially acceptable site was selected within a state's
boundary and where it affected treaty rights. This level of
participation was designed not only to insure that the best site
could be selected, but also to promote essential public confidence
in the safety and disposal of such radioactive waste and spent
fuel. The Act determined that there should be a high level of
public confidence; and furthermore precautions must be taken to
ensure that such waste and spent fuel do not adversely affect the
public health and safety and the environment for this or future
generations.

The Act also clearly established that the cost involved in this
essential participation ensuring public confidence and that there
would be no adverse effect on health and safety and environment
would be borne by the Nuclear Waste Fund. The Act also provided
that the Secretary of Energy should issue general guidelines to
fulfill these purposes in consultation with the Council on
Environmental. Quality, the Administrator of the Environmental
Protection Agency, the Director of the Geological Survey,
governors from states having potentially acceptable sites, and
with the concurrence of the Nuclear Regulatory Commission.

The Department of Energy's General Guidelines for Implementing
Financial Assistance for Repository Programs under Sections 116
and 118 of the Act Revised September 7, 1984 have not only been
promulgated without rulemaking procedures specified by the
Administrative Procedures Act, pendent data gathering regarding
state and tribal participation not only was promulgated without
following rulemaking procedure required by the Administrative
Procedures Act but also have failed to comply with the
aforementoned consultation and concurrence requirements of the
Act.

It is under these guidelines of the Department of Energy that the
states of Nevada and Washington and affected Indian tribes have
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been denied funding to examine the effect of existing site
specific high-level radioactive waste and present radionuclide
producing activities that contribute to adverse effects on the
public health and safety and environment. The action of the
'Department of Energy proceeding in such a manner may provide
satisfaction to those who seek no permanent solution to the
problems of high-level radioactive waste and spent fuel.

To those who seek a permanent solution and consider the Nuclear
Waste Policy Act as a means of reaching such a goal, the
Department's actions should give more than a passing concern. If
the past thirty year�s are to show us anything, it is that
permanent disposal of radioactive high-level waste and spent
nuclear fuel cannot take place without adequate state, tribal and
publ�.c participation to promote public and Congressional
confidence in the safety of such disposal and without adequate
assurance that the public health and safety and the environment
for this and future generations will not be adversely affected.
While this lesson is clear to most observers and by many within
the Department of Energy, actions that the Department has taken in
regards to necessary independent monitoring or study of
radioactivity at or near the prospective sites raises the question
as to whether the message has been received by important decision
makers within the Department. To use the Act as a facade behind
which the Department proceeds with the perspctive that it alone
will adequately protect the health and safety and enviorment is
just not going to be satisfactory to insure that a waste
repository will be built.

Can those who appear not to have adequately considered the purpose
of the Act believe that they can fulfill their responsibility
under the Act by proceeding in such a manner? Could this merely
be a way to reach some other method of disposal or a metbod to
keep things as they are? Or do those making decisions believe
that the public participation and consultation provisions were put
into the Act merely for dressing? Or, are these decisions made in
a mistaken attempt to fulfill DOE's responsibility under the Act?

It is not my place to suggest that the answer is one of the above.
I do, however, suggest that one of the reasons for the long delay
in solving the high-level radioactive waste problem is that
federal departments charged with this duty have failed in the past
to secure public confidence. I would likew±se repeat what has
been pointed out before, that when data production is limited to
contractors who will be favored by future earnings, there is a
real problem with public confidence. When there will be no
independent study, then the studies during the site recommendation
phase are limited to contractors who will be favored with
multimillion dollar contracts if their site is selected for site
characterization. Likewise, there will be multibillion dollar
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contracts during the operation stage. Even if these contractors
do their work in a fair, honest and most objective manner, their
public confidence will be lacking unless an opportunity for*
.independent research is provided. We have only to note that the
5Site Characterization Report regarding the Hanford site has been
the subject of considerable criticism and that the DOE has receded
from that report. Are the new studies to receive any more public
confidence unless .independent studies are allowed?

Furthermore, it is not logical to say that one can reach a
decision as to whether an activity will adversely affect the
health and safety and environment without considering the effect
of existing activity on the health and safety and environment. To
refuse to consider defense wastes' comulative effect takes one to
such.an illogical conclusion.

The Yakima Nation takes its consultation responsibility under the
Act very seriously. We want the Act to be followed. Only by
following the purpose and terms of the Act can there be any hope
for a permanent solution to the high-level nuclear waste problem.
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Remarks of Nancy E. Hovis
- At DEA Public Hearing

Hanford, Washington - March 5, 1985

The following comments revolve around our inability to trust this

whole proces.

I. First, we have not been given adequate time to meet the comment
deadline. The draft EA was isssued on December 20, 1984. Upon
first glance at the document, we knew it would take longer than 90
days to look at the geophysical and scientific data and to
evaluate it. We asked you early on whether the time could not be
extended. Specifically we asked you at the briefings here on Jan.
23, 1985. You said we should make that known formally and you
would consider it. We made such a formal request and you denied
it. And we weren't the only ones. Governor Gardner also
requested an extension and it was denied. As you rush along
trying�o meet your deadlines, we wonder how you can reasonably
expect to accumulate enough scientific data and to review this
extensive document within a 90-day period.

II. Secondly, our confidence in this process is not enhanced by
your selection of this site near the Columbia River. Even given
that basalt would be a gracious host for the thousands of tons of
nuclear waste expected to be dumped there, it defies all logic to
place the site only four miles or so from the Columbia River. The
combination of the following facts should be enough to disqualify
this site from further consideration: the site's extreme proximity
to this major river (a river whose drainage basin affects seven
states) and that the waste should be safely contained for hundreds
of thousands of years.

III. Thirdly, our confidence in this process is severely jolted by
selection of a site which would require hauling thousands of tons
of nuclear waste all across the country to end up here in the
Northwest. As figure 6-2 in the DEA shows, by far the majority of
existing and planned commercial reactors and storage facilities
with commercial spent fuel are located east of the Mississippi.

IV. Fourthly, our confidence is shattered by the apparent
conflict of interest of those studying the site. Rockwell has
studied this site for 4 to 5 years, bringing in to their coffers
over 800 million dollars. If they are selected as the operators
of this site, their profits will skyrocket into the billions of
dollars. How much credibility are we then to .assign their
studies?

V. Additionally, there is the matter of the White Report. Dr.
White, noted and prominent geologist, was asked by DOE to study
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the Hanford site in 1983. His conclusion came out strongly
against the selection of Hanford as a site for long-term
underground storage. Unfortunately, that was not what you wanted

.�to hear, so we never heard about his report, until it was released
'by the Health and Energy Institute last month. White concluded in
his reprt, that the likelihood of rock cracking underground at
Hanford could eventually collapse a dump there and that usually
high underground temperatures and other features made possibe
radioactive contamination of the area's drinking water and that
the perils. "may be intolerable in cost of money, time, energy and
loss of lives."

VI. Conclusion. The NWPA emphasizes not only the health and
safety aspects in selecting a site, but also the instillation of
publjc confidence in the site selection process. From what we see,
you have failed on both counts.
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